SCOTTISH FOLKLORE BIBLIOGRAPHY FOR 1961

Elizabeth Sinclair*

General Folklore

FENTON, ALEXANDER. "A museum of Scottish country life." Scottish Agriculture 41, 1, (1961) 6-7.

GRANT, I. F. Highland folk ways. London, Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1961, 377 pp., ill.

SWIRE, OTTO F. Skye: the island and its legends. Glasgow, Blackie, 1961 [2nd ed.], 244 pp., 12s. 6d.

WATT, JEREMY BRUCE-. "Storing Scotland's heritage."

Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 27-31.

(The work of the School of Scottish Studies, Uni-

(The work of the School of Scottish Studies, University of Edinburgh.)

Settlement and Dwelling

BAXTER, NEIL. "A bronze-age glen in Argyll." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 36-7 (November).

Cowan, Ian B. "The development of the parochial system in medieval Scotland." The Scottish Historical Review 40 (1961) 43-55.

DILLON, WILLIAM J. "The spittals of Ayrshire. The hospitals of Celtic and mediæval times." Ayrshire Archæological and Natural History Collections 6 (1958-60) 12-42.

FEACHEM, R. W. "Glenachan rig homestead, Cardon, Peeblesshire." Proceedings of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland 92 (1961) 15-24, figs.

Fowler, James J. "The presbytery of Ayr: its schools and schoolmasters, 1642-1746." Ayrshire Archæological and Natural History Collections 6 (1958-60) 81-174.

GAILEY, R. A. "Mobility of tenants on a Highland estate in the early nineteenth century." The Scottish Historical Review 40 (1961) 136-45.

---- "The role of sub-letting in the crofting community."

Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 57-84.

(Townships in Ardnamurchan, Barra and Lewis studied. Tables of statistics given.)

• Archivist, School of Scottish Studies, University of Edinburgh. It is intended to make this annual bibliography a regular feature of the journal.

201

- Hamilton, Henry (ed.). The Third statistical account of Scotland: The county of Banff. Glasgow, Collins, 1961, 429 pp., ill.
- HOLMES, AUDREY B. "Declining croftlands." The Countryman (Winter 1961) 692-702.
- Houston, George. "Agricultural statistics in Scotland before 1866." The Agricultural History Review 9 (1961) 93-7.
- MacDonald, Colin M. (ed.). The third statistical account of Scotland: The county of Argyll. Glasgow, Collins, 1961, 396 pp., ill.
- MacLennan, Frank. "Ferindonald—the country of the Munros." An Gaidheal 56 (1961) 47-8 (April), 57-8 (May).
- MACPHERSON, JOHN. "Uibhist a tuath. Gearr-chunntas air maoin-eachdraidh an eilein." [North Uist. A short account of its economic history.] An Gaidheal 56 (1961) 43-4 (April), 54-5 (May).
- MacSween, Malcolm and Gailey, Alan. "Some shielings in North Skye." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 77-84, plan to scale.
- Moisley, H. A. "North Uist in 1799." Scottish Geographical Mag. 77, 2 (1961) 89-92.
- Munro, R. W. (ed.). Monro's Western Isles of Scotland and genealogies of the clans 1549. Edinburgh, Oliver and Boyd, 1961, 172 pp.
- Storrie, Margaret C. "A note on William Bald's plan of Ardnamurchan and Sunart, 1807." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 112-17.
- THOMAS, CHARLES and WAILES, BERNARD. "Mediæval hut and midden near Port William, Wigtownshire." Transactions of the Dumfriesshire and Galloway Natural History and Antiquarian Society 38 (1961) 83-4, fig.
- Tivy, Joy. "Four small Scottish burghs: an exercise in geographical field studies." Scottish Geographical Magazine 77 (1961) 148-64.
 - (Aberfeldy, Pitlochry, Dingwall, Biggar.)
- Walton, Kenneth. "Population changes in north-east Scotland 1696-1951." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 149-80.
- WHITE, K. G. and M. M. "The kirks of Ballantrae: A survey of the buildings." Ayrshire Archæological and Natural History Collections 6 (1961) 211-40. (List of sources, published and unpublished), 4 figs., 1 plan.

Social Anthropology

Rehfisch, Farnham. "Marriage and the elementary family among the Scottish tinkers." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 121-48.

Occupations and Crafts

- A., T. H. "Shetland stone masons." The New Shetlander 57 (1961) 8-9.
- CRAWFORD, IAIN A. "A tidal fish pound." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 110-11.
- GARDINER, LESLIE. "The last of the jolly postboys." The Scots Magazine 75 (1961) 354-8 (July).
- "The last stage-coachman." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 51-2 (September).
- ----Stagecoach to John o' Groats; with a foreword by Sanders Watney. London, Hollis and Carter, 1961, 217 pp.
- Graham, Angus. "A note on the making of nails by hand." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 117-19, ill.
- Kissling, Werner. "The grinding of the quernie." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 44-5 (March).

(Series of photographs with short text.)

"Hooping a wheel." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961)
54-5 (September).

(Series of photographs with short text.)

"Mending a wheel." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961)
44-5 (October).

(Series of photographs with short text.)

---- "Ploughing with the caschrom." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 19 (February).

(Series of photographs with short text.)

"The sang of the smiddy." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961)
48-50 (June).

(Series of photographs with short text.)

"Scottish cloggers." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961)
46-7 (August).

(Series of photographs with short text.)

"Spinning wheel and loom." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 52-3 (May).

(Series of photographs with short text.)

RICHARDSON, SHEILA. "Shepherd crookmaker." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 48-50 (November), ill.

RITCHIE, ERIC. "St. Abbs line fishers." Scottish Field 108 (1961) 32 (April).

(Illustrations with short notes.)

Торнам, John. "The mussel-gatherers." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 7-9 (November).

(Photographs with short text.)

—— "Queen of the Harris weavers." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 53-4 (February).

(Photographs with short text.)

URQUHART, R. J. "Droving days." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 24-8 (July), ill.

VEITCH, JAMES. "A Border crookmaker." The Scots Magazine 75 (1961) 135-7 (May).

WOOD, JAMES. "Line fishers of Scotland." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 38-43 (March), ill.

Material Culture

CRAWFORD, IAIN A. "A smith's beam drill." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 219-22, ill.

FENTON, ALEXANDER. "Scottish farm carts." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 54-6 (July).

"Ropes and rope-making in Scotland." Gwerin 3 (1961)

Kissling, Werner. "Country creels and baskets." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 40-2 (April).

(Series of photographs with short text.)

"The wee theekit [thatched] hoose." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 40-2 (January).

(Series of photographs with short text.)

KNIGHT, ISOBEL. "The auld clay pipe." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 32-4 (May), ill.

Megaw, B. R. S. "An eighteenth century representation of a Highland boat." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 96-9, ill.

Walton, James. "The built-in bed tradition in North Yorkshire. Gwerin 3 (1961) 114-25.

(Article includes references to this tradition in Scotland.)

Costume

HESKETH, CHRISTIAN MARY, LADY. Tartans. London, Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1961, 128 pp. Illustrations including portraits, reproductions and facsimiles.

Mackinnon, Charles R. Tartans and Highland dress. Glasgow, Collins, 1961, 128 pp., 26 ill., 5s.

SKINNER, BASIL. "Scottish sportswear." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 26-9 (March).

Festivals, Customs and Beliefs

Anon. "Stonehaven welcomes the New Year." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 8-9 (February), ill. (Fire festival.)

Benwell, Gwen and Waugh, Arthur. Sea enchantress. The tale of the mermaid and her kin. London, Hutchinson, 1961, 287 pp., 35s.

(Chapter on the mermaid in the folklore of Scotland

included.)

CANTLAY, JOHN T. "Feet washing." The Countryman (1961) 239-40.

(Custom before weddings.)

DAVIDSON, THOMAS. "Witchcraft in the dairy." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 49-51 (September), ill.

MACDONALD, NORMAN. "Eoin shealbhach agus mhi-sheal-bhach ann an saobh-chrabhadh nan Gaidheal." [Birds signifying good and bad luck in the superstition of the Highlanders]. An Gaidheal 56 (1961) 48-51 (September).

MACKAY, MAIRI. "A story from Sutherland: the witch and the working fairies." The Scots Magazine 75 (1961)

302-5 (July).

McNeill, F. Marian. The silver bough. A four volume study of the national and local festivals of Scotland. Vol. 3: A calendar of Scotlish national festivals Hallowe'en to Yule. Glasgow, William MacLellan, 1961, 180 pp., ill.

MEGAW, B. R. S. "Funeral resting cairns in Scotland."

Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 202-6, ill.

MITCHISON, NAOMI. "Uphellyaa." The Countryman (1961) 663-7.

(Shetland fire festival.)

Morrison, Alasdair. "Sean eòlas-luibh" [Plant lore]. Gairm 1961: 35, 275; 36, 369; 37, 47; 38, 155.

ROBERTSON, KENNETH. "Island weddings." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 16-20 (December), ill.

(Description of wedding in Eriskay, 1961.)

Ross, Anne. "A story from Vatersay" [Outer Hebrides]. Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 108-9.

(Belief in prophetic powers of a severed head and custom of placing "tête coupêe" in a well.)

Ross, Anne. "Tobar nam maor" [The well of the stewards]. Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 206-9.

(Well in Skye associated with broch and Pictish symbol stone; belief that well, if defiled, will dry up.)

Ross, Christina. "Treason by sorcery." Scottish Field 108 (1961) 93-5 (October).

(North Berwick witch trials, 1590.)

SIMPSON, DAVID. "The Lammas feasts in Cramond parish." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 222-9.

THOMSON, DERICK S. "Bualadh bhròg" [Striking with boots]. Scottish Gaelic Studies 9 (1961) 84-8.

(Discussion of various refs. to this custom in Gaelic poetry.)

THOMSON, F. G. "Herbal lore." An Gaidheal 56 (1961) 57-8 (September).

Tales and Local Stories

Budge, Donald. The Skye Lochinvar: the story of Donald of Monkstad and Jessie of Balranald. Glasgow, John Smith, 1961, 36 pp., 1s. 6d.

(Fragments of Gaelic songs (texts only), composed after the event described here, are included.)

GORDON, SETON. "MacDougall chief and the robber." Scottish Field 108 (1961) 41 (April).

"Old tales of Rannoch." The Scots Magazine 75 (1961) 66-7 (April).

Kennedy, John. "Mac Righ Eirinn" [Son of the King of Ireland]. An Gaidheal 56 (1961) 52-3 (May). ("Cinderella" type tale. Text.)

MACDONALD, NEIL. "Mairi Challaird" [Mary of Callart].

An Gaidheal 56 (1961) 36-8.

(Plague in Callart: subsequent life of one of survivors.)

MACDONALD, NORMAN. "Bu tearc a chaisgeadh duaidh gun chasgradh" [A battle is seldom checked without slaughter]. An Gaidheal 56 (1961) 91-2 (December).

(The last plundering of Skye by the men of Lochaber.)

MACINNES, JOHN. "A folktale from St. Kilda." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 215-19.

(Story of a St. Kilda massacre; Gaelic text, translation and notes.)

MacLellan, Angus (narrator). Stories from South Uist. Translated by John Lorne Campbell. London, Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1961, 254 pp.

ROBERTSON, RONALD MACDONALD. Selected Highland folk tales: gathered orally by R.M.R.; edited by Jeremy Bruce-

Watt. Edinburgh, Oliver and Boyd, 1961.

Folk Song and Music

CAMPBELL, JOHN LORNE. "The Royal Irish Academy text of 'Birlinn Chlann Raghnaill" [Clan Ranald's Galley]. Scottish Gaelic Studies 9 (1961) 39-79.

(Poem by Alexander MacDonald.)

Collinson, Francis. "The musical aspect of the songs of Nan MacKinnon of Vatersay." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 40-2.

"The oyster dredging songs of the Firth of Forth."

Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 1-17, mus. ill. (3).

"Some researches on an obsolete labour song of the Lowland Scottish oyster fishers." Journal of the International Folk Music Council 13 (1961) 27.

CUMNOCK ACADEMY. Bluebells my cockleshells: play rhymes traditional in Cumnock and neighbouring villages; coll. and ill. by pupils of Cumnock Academy. Kilmarnock, 1961.

ELLIOT, KENNETH. "Robert Edwards' 1617-1696 Commonplace Book and Scots musical history." Scottish Studies

5 (1961) 50-6, mus. ill. (4).

(Discussion of manuscript containing 129 items of vocal and instrumental part music, 77 of which are probably Scottish.)

ETHERINGTON, DONIA. "A living song-composer in a Scottish Gaelic oral tradition." Journal of the International Folk Music Council 13 (1961) 34-8, mus. ill. (3).

HENDERSON, HAMISH. "Folk-song from a tile." Scottish Studies

5 (1961) 100-6, mus. ill. (3).

(Song "The bonny green tree": discussion of variants. Texts of 6 variants given.)

—— "How a bothy song came into being." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 212-15, mus. ill.

(Song "The rovin' ploughboy": text, transcription of melody and notes. Version of Child 200.)

MACGREGOR, ALASTAIR ALPIN. "Frances Tolmie." Scotland's Magazine 57 (1961) 36-8 (April).

MACINNES, JOHN. "A traditional song from Skye." Scottish
Studies 5 (1961) 106-8.

(Gaelic text, translation and notes.)

MACLEAN, CALUM I. "Is daor a cheannaich mi 'n t-iasgach" [I paid dearly for the fishing]. Scottish Gaelic Studies 9 (1961) 1-8, mus. ill. (1).

(Discussion of variants of this traditional Gaelic

song.)

MacLeod, Duncan C. "Brilliant composer of Strathspeys: Scottish dance music's debt to William Marshall."

The Scotsman (1961) Jul. 22nd.

MACNEIL, FINLAY. "Ceòl na Pìoba: Iain Mac Aonghais" [Bagpipe music: John MacInnes]. Gairm 36 (1961) 363-7. (Biographical note on piper and composer of pipe music, with transcription of one composition.)

Nelson, G. M. "Fiddlers' lore" [series]. The New Shetlander (1961): 56, 17-20. "Singing Lowrie"; 58, 26, "Willie

Barneson."

Ross, James. "Folk song and social environment. A study of the repertoire of Nan MacKinnon of Vatersay." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 18-39.

SHIRE, HELENA M. "Robert Edwards' Commonplace Book and Scots Literary tradition." Scottish Studies 5 (1961)

43-9.

Stewart-Robertson, James (comp. and arranger). The Athole Collection of the dance music of Scotland. Edinburgh, Oliver and Boyd, 1961, 318 pp. Re-issue of 1884 ed.

THOMSON, DERICK S. "Gaelic poets of the eighteenth century, 6. Alasdair Mac Mhaighstir Alasdair" [Alexander MacDonald]. An Gaidheal 56 (1961) 65-7 (October); 79-82 (November).

Names

Eunson, Jerry. "The Fair Isle fishing-marks." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 181-98, ill.

NICOLAISEN, W. F. H. "Field-work in place-name research."

Studia Hibernica I (1961) 74-88.

"Notes on Scottish place-names" [series]. Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 85-96. "The interpretation of name changes"; 199-201, "Sike and Strand."

"Some minor manuscript sources of Scottish place-

names." Scottish Studies 5 (1961) 209-11.

NICOLAISEN, W. F. H. "The story behind the name." The Scots Magazine 1961: January, 336; February, 404; March, 470; April, 65; May, 110; June, 253; July, 353; August, 433; September, 531; October, 63; November, 163; December, 233.

(Series on Scottish place-names.)

TAYLOR, ALEXANDER B. "Some additional early maps of Scotland." Scottish Geographical Magazine 77, 1, (1961)

W., D. "Aliases." The Scottish Genealogist 8, 4 (1961) 13-14. (Some reasons for occurrence of aliases.)